SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
15th July , 2009

Meeting commenced:



9.30 am.
"
adjourned 


10.50 am.

      
    reconvened 

11.00am 

          adjourned      

12.30 pm fillin "end time" 

         reconvened    

1.30pm


         adjourned 


3.10pm


                                                                                  reconvened    

 3.25pm 


          ended 



4.40pm

PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Burgoyne, Cheetham, Clague, Cohen, Connor, Cooke, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Devine, Drake, Dobbs, Ferguson, Ferrer, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, , Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, MacDonald, Mann, Mashiter, Merry, Miller, Mold, Morris, Jane Murphy, Joseph Murphy, Joseph O'Neill, Martin O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson  fillin "other names" 
6.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Compton, Lea and Humphreys.
7.
WELCOME TO LARK HILL PRIMARY SCHOOL

The Mayor extended a cordial welcome to the pupils of Lark Hill Primary School who were attending the meeting today to ask the Council public questions.
 8.
PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Pupils from Lark Hill High School submitted questions for consideration by the Council. The Council also received 21 public questions relating to the relocation of the Youth Offending Service to the former Blackfriars Area Housing Office, details of which are attached in the appendix to these minutes.
9.
“CALL-IN”  OF THE DECISION OF THE LEAD MEMBER FOR CHILDREN'S SERVICES REGARDING THE RELOCATION OF THE YOUTH OFFENDING SERVICE

Following the consideration of the public questions as indicated above, the Council  then debated the formal decision of the Lead Member of Children's Services to relocate the Youth Offending Service to the former Blackfriars Area Housing Office.   This matter had been referred to the Council for consideration following a decision of the Children's Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  Prior to the commencement of the debate the Chief Executive outlined the options available to the Council in dealing with the matter.

Councillor Warmisham opened the debate stating to Council the process that had been taken to reach the decision, the consultation that had been carried with local residents and the reasons why it was necessary to relocate the Service to the said building. He also stated that the situation would be reviewed in 6 months following a full and robust monitoring exercise in to the potential impacts of the relocation.   

Councillor Merry seconded proposals of the Lead Member. The debate then commenced with Councillors Cooke, Owen, Grey, Cohen, Bramer-Kelly and Davies speaking against the proposals, giving detailed reasons why in their view the consultation exercise had not been carried out and questioning the clarity of what would happen at the end of the six month period.    

 Councillors Merry and Lancaster spoke in favour of the proposal of the Lead Member supporting the information provided by Councillor Warmisham in relation to the consultation which had been carried out the proposals that would be undertaken to meet with the community to establish a clear and robust monitoring procedure. They also refereed to the needs of the service and the children and young people which would be met through this relocation proposal.   

 At the close of the debate in accordance with standing order 1.10 five members of Council stood and requested a recorded vote in respect of this matter.    On receipt of this the Mayor then called for a recorded vote.  The Chief Executive advised members that they were either voting in favour of the Lead Member's proposal or against the Lead Member's proposal.
	
	For
	Against



	
	Councillors Antrobus, Boshell, Burgoyne, Clague, Connor, Dawson, Devine, Dobbs, Ferguson, Hinds, Jolley, Kean King, Lancaster, Loveday, McIntyre, Mann, Mashiter, Merry, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Pennington, Ryan, Smyth, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson


	Ainsworth, Bramer-Kelly, Cheetham, Cooke, Davies, Deas, Drake, Ferrer, Karen Garrido, Robin Garrido, Grey, Heywood, Hill, Houlton, Joseph O'Neill, Martin O'Neill, Owen,Taylor,Tope,Leslie Turner, and Nicky Turner.
The following members abstained from the vote the Mayor(Councillor Lightup),  Councillors Cohen, Joseph, Murphy and Mold.





On completion of the recorded vote the Mayor announced that   28 had voted for and    21 had voted against and therefore declared that the proposal of the Lead Member had been approved.

10.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 20TH MAY 2009 


The minutes of the meetings held on the 20th May, 2009, were approved as a correct record.

11.
MAYORAL REPORT

The Mayor submitted a report containing details of his activities since commencing his year of office in May 2009.   Reference was made to the ”wasted” film which members had viewed prior to the meeting of Council and the Mayor paid tribute to the cast and young people who were involved in making the film.    Reference was also made to events such as the” Mighty Zulu Nation” event, organised by the Salford Schools Dance Association, the Intergenerational Band and an event held at the Bridgewater Hall in Manchester in which 900 Salford school children took part.
12.
CASUAL VACANCY IRWELL RIVERSIDE AWARD

The Returning Officer reported on the outcome of the recent by election which had been held in the Irwell Riverside Ward on the 21st May 2009 in which Councillor Mold had been successful.    Members of Council expressed a cordial welcome to Councillor Mold.

13.
EUROPEAN PARLIAMENTARY ELECTION RESULTS

The Returning Officer submitted a report informing members of the results of the European Parliamentary election held on the 4th June in respect of the Salford Local Counting Area and the North West Region.

RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

14.
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES AND PANELS

The Council gave further consideration to a report of the Leader relating to the amendments to appointments to committees and panels for the municipal year 2009/10.    In considering this matter councillors debated the issues relating to the occupation of seats by the newly created Independent Community Alliance Group, who under the provisions of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 were eligible to occupy seats on Overview and Scrutiny committees   

Councillor Cooke moved and was seconded by Councillor Owen, Councillor Deas and Cooke be removed from the membership of the Corporate Issues Overview and Scrutiny Committee and that Councillor Owen be removed from the membership of the Sustainable Regeneration Overview and Scrutiny Committee to be replaced by Councillor Cooke.  

Commenting on this matter Councillor Ainsworth indicated that he was unable take a seat on the Corporate Issues Scrutiny Committee and suggested to Council that his place be occupied by another member.   

 At this point Councillor Karen Garrido moved and it was , seconded by Councillor Grey that  Councillor Bramer-Kelly to take the place of Councillor Ainsworth on the Corporate Issues Scrutiny Committee.

RESOLVED:
 (1) THAT Councillor Humphreys be removed from the Health and Wellbeing and Social Care Scrutiny Committee and Councillors Mold and Pennington be appointed as members of the Health and Wellbeing and Social Care Scrutiny Committee to fill vacancies occupied by the Labour Group 




(2) THAT Councillors Bramer-Kelly, Houlton and Jolley be appointed to the Corporate Issues Scrutiny Committee 




(3)  all for the municipal year 2009/10.

15.
COUNCILLOR JOHN MERRY CBE

Councillor  Karen Garrido, on behalf of the Opposition congratulated Councillor John Merry on the awarding of the Commander of the British Empire which had been bestowed him on the Queen's Birthday Honours List.   All members of Council endorsed their congratulations and in response Councillor Merry thanked all members for their kind words.

16.
CABINET WORK PLANS 2009/10

Councillor Merry submitted to the Council the cabinet work plan for 2009/10 and the Corporate Plan for 2009/12.    In submitting the document he stated that the report represented that the final versions of the plans in which Lead Members and Strategic Directors had developed and been approved by Cabinet on the 23rd June.  

The Cabinet Work Plan was the strategic focus for the Council on helping people through the recession in the form of a one year detailed action plan.   

The Corporate plan outlined the range of the Council's ambitions and functions for the next 3 years.    He reported that the key themes of the Cabinet Work Plan for 2009/10 would be
· getting and keeping a job

· supporting new and existing local businesses

· maintaining income and managing debt

· getting and keeping a home

· knowing where to turn - publicity about resources of help

· making the most of public resources

He further reported that the Corporate Plan was divided into two sections. Part 1 set out how the Council would contribute to the Sustainable Community Strategy and the Salford Agreement.  Part 2 provided information on the context of how the Council would improve as an organisation in terms of performance management, strategic risk management, financing improvement and The Think Efficiency programme.    
Following the presentation of the report a full debate took place in which various members made the following comments.

Councillor Karen Garrido, amongst other things, referred to shortage of time which had been made available for members of Council to consider and read the plan.    She also made clear reference to the reviewing process and the need for all Councillors to be provided with regular updates  in respect of this plan, as this had not been provided in respect of previous plans.   
She also made reference to the need to ensure there were clear targets against the key objectives that could be benchmarked and monitored accordingly.  She also commented on the content of the plan to help business and citizens through the recession and requested that an appropriate and detailed six month update be reported to Council.   
  Councillor Grey referred to specific issues around the plan in relation to care leavers, supporting small businesses and the child poverty strategy and the issues around child poverty.   
Councillor Cooke welcomed the concept of the strategy and the target to improve 600 extra jobs across the Council and asked how this would be taken into account in the light of the current Think Efficiency programme.   
Councillor Robin Garrido expressed concern about potential of the Council creating permanent jobs which could prove to cause budget difficulties in future years.    

Reference was also made for the need to put ailing business and using European funding to support the economic performance of the City.  
 Councillor Les Turner referred to issues of Enviro-crime and the need to send clear messages to the public on action that was being taken.   
Councillor Joseph O'Neill endorsed the plan.
Councillor Owen commented on the need to ensure that the plan addressed the big picture, issues such as long-term unemployed and end results and achievements were clearly identified. 
 In response to the comments made Councillor Merry made the following comments.    He gave a commitment that the Director of Change would provide the necessary documentary evidence to all Members of the Council in relation to performance against Cabinet Work Plans.    
He was happy to work with colleagues across the chamber to address issues of the recession and would ensure that appropriate information was submitted to the overview Scrutiny Committees and discussions with the Overview and Scrutiny Chairs would take place to identify in the best way of reporting this information to ensure that members were kept appropriately informed.
RESOLVED:
THAT the Cabinet Work Plan 2009/10 and the Corporate Plan 2009/12  be approved and adopted.

17.
NOTICE OF MOTION

Councillor King moved and Councillor Mullen seconded the following notice of motion. 

"That this Council expresses its concern about the decline of the British bee population 


and that it will consider and implement the necessary appropriate environmental steps 


to implement and promote measures to protect and increase the local bee population.    


Bees were an essential part of the food supply not just in the UK but Worldwide, the 


total loss of bees will be catastrophic for the planet and the motion be forwarded to the 


10 districts of Greater Manchester.”  

In moving the motion Councillor King made reference to the serious decline in the bee 
population, the ecological impacts of the decline and the   way in which parks and open 


Spaces could be used to become "more bees friendly”. He informed Councillors of 


Reference points within regard to the safe keeping of bees through contacts with the 


British Bee Keepers' Association.   Councillor Mullen seconded the motion and 


Councillors Cooke, Karen Garrido, Warmisham, Antrobus, Smyth, Connor and Joseph 


Murphy spoke in favour.

RESOLVED:
THAT the motion as now submitted be approved and adopted.


Item 13 Notice of Motion to be removed by Councillor MacDonald and seconded by 


Councillor Lindley.

RESOLVED:
it was agreed that this matter be not considered at this meeting.

18.
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY SET 2007

Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made a statement with regard to the action that 

had been taken to obtain proposals for submission under the Sustainable Communities 
 
Act 2007 which  had resulted in 11 responses had now been received.   

He made specific reference to 2  key proposals which were  (a) the need for the Council 
to keep collected Business Rate in the City and (b)  to allow positive discrimination to 
local employment  opportunities for local people with safeguards to protect equality of 
opportunity.   

He further commented that he welcomed all parties support in respect of this matter.    
Councillor Cooke thanked Councillor Merry for the briefing note and made reference to 
the fact that there were further proposals to be submitted in October.  

 Councillor Karen Garrido suggested the matter could have been considered by Political 
Executives to enable members to formulate more proposals to forward.  

 In response Councillor Merry reiterated the fact that there would be  a further round of 
proposals to be put forward in October and this would be circulated to all members to 
enable them to play a positive part in developing proposals for submission.


RESOLVED:
THAT the matter be noted.

19.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

Councillor Grey raised the question with regard to the Serious Case Review Summary  
in respect of a death of a child within the City and asked if the Leader would support the 


call for a full public inquiry in respect of this matter. 

 Councillor Karen Garrido asked if the Leader thought it was appropriate that nobody 
had been held accountable to disciplinary action in respect of the outcomes of the 
serious case review. She also asked a question in relation to the Community in 
Control 
local democracy bill asking if the Leader would bring this matter to the 
attention of 
the Council.  

 In response Councillor Merry stated that he would provide a briefing note to members 
in respect of the Local Democracy Bill, he then made a detailed comment in respect of 
the Serious Case Review he indicated that the matter was a technical report public 
inquiry 
would cause a huge demand on resources which could be better used to 
provide protection and deliver services to vulnerable young people.   There were a large 
number of recommendations which had already been implemented by the City Council 
and improvements in Council services in
safeguarding had been recognised.

. He further commented that he had asked for a further investigation in respect of 
disciplinary proceedings and the Chief Executive had been requested to take this matter 
forward.      

The following comments were the made. Councillor Grey commented on information 
which had been in the press, indicating what action the Council had taken in the case 
and the implications for Council services .

She further commented that the only way all information would be known is if a full 
public inquiry was undertaken.   

Councillor Karen Garrido commented she supported the call for a public inquiry and this 
incident had occurred 12 months ago and the Directorate had been regarded and 
reported as inadequate by the safeguarding board.    

She also stated that it was not appropriate that even the Chief Executive was not in a 
position to do a full report on this 
just yet as it was not a City Council report but 
belonged to the safeguarding board.   

 Councillor Cooke commented the need to satisfy members and members of the public 
on service issues by knowing detailed information they could see what  action had and 
had not been taken in respect of this matter.   

Councillor Owen referred to the need to have an audit of events to ascertain if any 
systems failed in dealing with this matter.  

 In response to the comments Councillor Merry replied as follows:-

He referred to the current action taken by the Children's Services Directorate in 

assessing and supporting children in care and the increase in the amount of available 

resources that was now available to support young children.   He also made reference 

to the improving performance of Children's Services Directorate in respect of 

safeguarding issues as indicated by the Chair of the Safeguarding Improvement Board 

in the latest report.


(b)
Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader of the Council

Councillor Cooke asked the question on the details of the number of buildings the 

Council occupied that were not fit for purpose or non DDA  compliant.   Councillor 

Lancaster indicated that he would investigate this matter and get back to Councillor 

Cooke.

(c)
Councillor Hinds, Lead Member for Customer and Support Services

No questions asked no comments made.


(d)
Councillor Warmisham, Lead Member for Children's Services

Councillor Karen Garrido asked the question if the Lead Member agreed with Councillor

Merry with regards to the issue of disciplinary action in respect of the recent incident in 

Children's Services Directorate.   

Councillor Cooke asked the question regarding the number of exclusions  from schools 
in  Salford as schools being higher than  in Manchester as stated in the 

newspaper article.

In response Councillor Warmisham indicated that the service had changed beyond 

recognition in the last 12 months and that matters relating to disciplinary issues were still 

part of an ongoing investigation.   

 He further stated that the number of exclusions in Salford had gone down based on 
the 2008 figures; figures for 2009 had not yet been received.  

The following comments were then made.    

Councillor Cooke commented would the Council be contacting the newspaper 
concerned for a retraction of the information and the article which had been published.   
Councillor Karen Garrido reiterated her question regarding potential disciplinary action 
and asked for the Lead Member to confirm that this matter was now being investigated. 
 



 In response Councillor Warmisham indicated that he would consult with the press office 
with regard to the publication of the article and with regard to disciplinary actions it was 
his duty to ask questions with regard to this matter and was awaiting feedback before 
actions could be determined.  


(e)
Councillor Connor, Lead Member for Housing

Councillor Davies asked a question with regard to the housing developments in the City 

under the new Government Housing Scheme and would the plots of land ready to be 

built on in this City provide a mixed economy of housing.What initiatives were 
undertaken to encourage people to relocate into the City.  

In response Councillor Connor commented that this was a complex issue and he would 
arrange for officers to provide a full briefing to Councillor Davies.   

(f)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for  Planning

Councillor Garrido asked a question regarding a Gating Order on the East Lancashire 

Road, A580 and the amount of time this matter had been taken to be determined by the 

Council.  

Councillor Hill raised a question regarding the carriageway repairs and 

asked who inspected the quality of the repair carried out by Urban Vision. 

 Councillor Owen raised a question regarding the relationship between the “top slicing”  
of Block 3 Capital Funding for Transport and the newly announced transport plan and 
the implications for the City Council.    

 In response Councillor Antrobus stated that he had no further 

information regarding the dealing of the matter regarding to the gating order for the East 

Lancs A580 although it was due to be considered by the Planning and Regulatory Panel 

in the near future.     With regard to the question from Councillor Hill he indicated that if 

she had any specific complaints regarding the quality of  Carriageway repairs she 
should refer them to Urban Vision for action.  

 In response to Councillor Owen he stated that he stated  that the Block 3 grant would 
be top sliced at this moment in time the amount of top slicing in monetary terms was not 
yet known.


(g)
Councillor Murphy, Lead Member for Environment

Councillor Cooke made reference to the waiting numbers for allotment spaces across 

the City and asked if the Lead Member was using all statutory powers to improve the 

situation and increase the number of allotments available for use by the public.  In 

response Councillor Joseph Murphy indicated that the Directorate was currently 
scouring the City for appropriate land that could be used to increase the number of 
allotments available.


(h)
Councillor Mann, Lead Member for Adult Social Services 


No questions asked nor comments made.


(i)
Councillor Smyth, Lead Member for Neighbourhood Services

No questions asked nor comments made.


(j)
Councillor Warner, Lead Member for Cultural and Support

Councillor Cooke raised an issue abut the amount of resources spent on publicity 

materials to promote culture and sport when there was limited resources for activities 

and improvements to buildings for use etc.   

 In response Councillor Warner indicated that he accepted the comment of Councillor 
Cooke but the marketing and publicity campaign had resulted in an increase in use of 
facilities and the public were now accessing culture and support facilities within the City 
at the highest level ever.   

The following comment was the made.   

Councillor Merry made reference to the different position taken between the City Council 
and the Trafford MBC with regard to the free swimming programme for under 16's and 
over 60's that was taking place in the City's leisure centres.    

20.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Integrated transport - spokesperson Councillor MacDonald (in his absence 


Councillor Warner responded on behalf of the Passenger Transport Authority)


Councillor Lancaster raised the question regarding the Metrolink improvements in 

Eccles in an attempt to ascertain what was actually going to happen with regard to the

improvements. He stated  had been waiting 2 months  for information and had a poor 
response, there had been poor consultation with transport users in the community 
regarding this matter.   


Councillor Cooke raised a question regarding the major road works in Oxford Road and 

Piccadilly, Manchester and the impact on transport systems and the transport issue that 
impacted on the City.   In response Councillor Warner agreed to take up both matters 
and ask for a report back to the members concerned.  


(b)
Police comments, spokesperson Councillor Lancaster

(c)
Waste Disposal,  spokesperson Councillor Joe Murphy


No questions asked nor comments made.


d)
Fire and Rescue, Councillor Lindley (in the absence of Councillor Lindley 


Councillor Wilson responded to any questions and comments that were made)

Councillor Wilson commented on recent events where condolences had been sent to a 

family following the sad death of a Fire Fighter carrying out his duty.    
Public Questions
Question 4 – Councillor Merry

Objective 4 of the Salford Partners in Agreement 2007 – 2010 states  ‘improving community engagement; through this objective we will work towards; empowering local people… to influence decision making and public services..help community and voluntary groups to grow…building stronger and more cohesive communities’ 

As there have been numerous complaints that the local community have not been engaged throughout this decision making process, and due to the vast community objections to the proposed relocation of YOS to the former housing office on St Simon Street, does the Council believe that this objective has been fully complied with and if so, what evidence is there to support this? 

ANSWER

Community Consultation Opportunities
18th December 2008 

Meeting with Dave Thompson, Paul Dennett, Councillor Merry, Lancaster and Steve Durbar

4th February 2009

Councillor Lancaster attended public meeting in Blackfriars

27th March 2009
Lead Member for Children’s Services meeting (Decision deferred to the 6th April)

6th April 2009

Lead Member for Children’s Services meeting

5th May 2009

Children, Young People & Families Scrutiny Committee

11th June 2009
Councillor Lancaster attended East Salford Community Committee
24th June 2009

Meeting with Councillors Merry, Lancaster and Warmisham

29th June 2009

Lead Member for Children’s Services meeting

8th July 2009

Children, Young People & Families Scrutiny Committee
3 Lead Member meetings

2 Meetings with myself, Councillor Lancaster

2 Scrutiny Meetings

1 Public meeting attended by Councillor Lancaster

1 Community Committee attended by Councillor Lancaster
Question 5 – Councillor Lancaster

Section 17 of the Crime and Disorder Act places a statutory duty on the Council to do all it reasonably can to prevent crime and disorder in its area and to provide evidence that the council has fully considered the impact of each decision on the effects of crime and disorder. Considering the impact after the decision has been made does not constitute compliance with the Act. 

The area where Cllr Warmisham wishes to relocate YOS is one of the most deprived communities in Greater Manchester and worse still, according to the Indexes of Deprivation (2007) is ranked 177 out of 32,483 areas in the country for crime deprivation making the area one of the most crime affected places in England. There have been 2 burglaries and 3 arson attacks in the last 7 days alone.
What evidence is there to show that the effect of crime and disorder in the community around St Simon Street has been duly considered, and what evidence is there to show that the Council’s duty to prevent crime and disorder has been fully complied with?
ANSWER

A thorough analysis of crime in the areas of Encombe Place and St. Simon Street was completed by GMAC analysts in April 2009 and shows:

· The majority of crime within 500 metres of both Encombe Place and St. Simon Street was vehicle crime and criminal damage.
· Peak offence times around Encombe Place are 8pm and 11pm, long after the YOS office has closed. This is similar to St. Simon Street.

· Tuesday and Saturday were identified as the highest risk days for crime within Encombe Place. The YOS office is not open on Saturdays.

· Of the known offenders linked to crime in the area around Encombe Place, only 14% (16 offenders) were 18 years or under. Only 11 of these offenders have YOS records and might, therefore, attend the YOS office. It is adults, not young people, who account for 86% of detected crime in both areas.

· A quarter (4) of young offenders linked to crime within the area surrounding Encombe Place live within the area. Half live within 2 km. This explains their criminality in the area, rather than attendance at the YOS office. A slightly higher proportion of known young offenders live within close proximity to St. Simon Street. Young people commit crime close to home.

· Fewer than half of adult offenders live further away from both Encombe Place and St. Simon Street. The area attracts criminality - NOT the YOS office.

· St. Simon Street is located in an area of intense CCTV coverage - much improved over Encombe Place. Coverage will improve further by November 2009 under the already approved Salford City Council CCTV redevelopment scheme - with the addition of a new public space CCTV camera overlooking St. Simon Street.

· The YOS accommodation has been in its current location for several years. Were the perception that the attendees commit crime in this area by virtue of the YOS location a reality the council and its statutory partners ie the police would have identified this as an issue and tackled the problem long before now.

Question 6 – Councillor Lancaster

Repeated representations have been made from the community advising the Council of the high level of fear of crime this community suffers, due to the high levels of crime within the area. The council have been informed that should YOS be relocated to St Simon Street, the communities fear of crime will increase. 
One of Salford City Councils 7 Pledges is to reduce crime, and the fear of crime within communities. When residents have informed the council of the undoubted increase of fear of crime should this service be relocated, how can the council justify continuing with the relocation in the face of such community fear and opposition? How will this decision support the Councils 7 pledges to achieve the mission statement ‘to create the best possible quality of life for the people of Salford’?
ANSWER

Salford’s Big Listening, published in February 2008, shows that in the Salford East Community Committee Area, that includes the Irwell Riverside ward:

· Most (79%) of Irwell Riverside residents responded they felt ‘very’ or ‘fairly’ safe when outside alone in their neighbourhood during the day

· The majority (61%) of Irwell Riverside residents said they felt ‘more safe’ or ‘about the same’ compared to two years before. This result is better than Irlam & Cadishead (51%) and Walkden & Little Hulton (53%).

Other issues which are intended and designed to improve resident’s perceptions include:

· Salford Community Safety Unit working closely with the police and other crime and disorder partners to address the fear of crime in Irwell Riverside. There is a sustainable neighbourhood action project (SNAP) which started Monday 13th July in the area.

· Week commencing 20th July 6,084 households in the Irwell Riverside ward will be offered free forensic property marking kits to improve perceptions of the fear of crime and as a proven method to reduce acquisitive crime.

· The Blackfriars Tackling Crime Together Group started in November 2008 and continues to prioritise vehicle crime in the area. Police high visibility patrols form a large part of this approach and is intended to improve community perceptions

· The St. Simon Street building might otherwise be left vacant and attract criminal attention (criminal damage, graffiti and arson). YOS staffing, including a Police Officer, will provide natural surveillance and capable guardianship of the surrounding area and is more likely to actively discourage crime in the area. 
Question 7 – Councillor Warmisham

Has any impact assessment or consultation been done with the service users in relation to this proposed relocation? The police have identified this community as being a target area for career criminals. What evidence is there to suggest that this location is suitable for a service which ultimately aims to rehabilitate young offenders and that the risk of them reoffending will not increase?
ANSWER

There has to date been no specific consultation with young people in relation to this move as the proposed new property is 500 yards away within the same ward. There is no evidence to suggest that the St. Simon Street location would have a negative effect on the YOS client group. 

Of the known offenders linked to crime in the area around Encombe Place, only 14% (16 offenders) were 18 years or under. Only 11 of these offenders have YOS records and might, therefore, attend the YOS office. It is adults, not young people, who account for 86% of detected crime in both areas.

Question 8 – Councillor Warmisham

What will the additional cost be of running two buildings for YOS for 6 months?
ANSWER

The additional costs of the St. Simon Street premises are estimated to be about £27k for a 6 month period. Whilst we accept there will be additional costs we think that they are containable within budget. This is necessary expenditure to give the community this commitment to have a 6 month review. 
Question 9 – Councillor Warmisham

If in 6 months time the decision is made to grant the funds to build the extension to St Simon Street, what is the estimated timescale for planning permission to be granted and the extension to be fully built? What will the additional cost be of running both St Simon Street and Encombe Place be for this period?
ANSWER

It is likely that planning permission would take two months and construction around a further 6 months. There are no additional costs for this 8 month period as this is how long planning and construction would normally take. 

Question 10 – Councillor Warmisham

In 6 months time, if when the Lead Member meets with members of the community and evidence can be provided to show that this relocation has had a detrimental impact on the community, what will the consequences of this be? Will YOS vacate the building and if so what will the timescale for this be?

ANSWER

I will monitor the evidence over the 6 month period and discuss the outcomes with community representatives. If there is evidence of a detrimental effect on the community I will reconsider my decision to relocate the YOS. 
Question 11 – Councillor Antrobus

The Blackfriars Housing Office is located in the far south east of the city, in the least central location, a location described as too peripheral even to house the East Salford Neighbourhood Management Team and at the furthest point possible from the majority of YOS users who live in Little Hulton.  How does the Council then reconcile relocating the Youth Offending Service to this location against its own targets to reduce CO2 emissions by travel, improve accessibility, reduce inequality and minimise car use and congestion on the cities roads?
ANSWER

(Same answer as question 19)
"A facility such as this has to serve all users from all parts of the City, and of course we agree, has to be well served by public transport. The current facility at Encombe Place is located just off the Crescent and is thus particularly well served by existing public transport from the west of the city. The proposed facility is located not far from Blackfriars Rd, and whilst services to it are not quite as frequent compared to the Crescent, this location is nevertheless still within easy reach of many frequent bus services.  In addition, the proposed new location will be only a few minutes walking distance from its current location".
Although you say the majority of YOS users live in Little Hulton a snapshot of clients on 30 March 2009 showed that 13% of cases on that day were from the Little Hulton area, which was the highest percentage but not a majority. 
Question 12 – Councillor Lancaster

On the 7 November 2008, all Council services were notified by email for the first time of the availability of the Blackfriars Housing Office and that the Youth Offending Service were interested in the building and had a good case to occupy it.  Services were given just 5 working days to make an expression of interest in the building.  Do you think that it is reasonable to give services just 5 working days to analyse their building requirements and needs, develop a financial plan and then submit an expression of interest to relocate an entire service, with the associated costs that this would entail?
ANSWER

Services were being invited to record any interest they may have for the building and this would not require them to have a worked up financial plan and costs. That would be done at a later stage if their interest was to be progressed.

The service would not on receipt of the email start to look at their service needs. We are looking at needs already identified.

Consequently, 5 days is sufficient.

Question 13 – Councillor Warmisham

According to Freedom Of Information number 2277974 and supported in subsequent email correspondence, only two other buildings in the whole of Salford have ever been financially scrutinised for their suitability to house the Youth Offending Service.  Both buildings were rejected for YOS accommodation due their high cost, however, the method of calculating those costs were different to that used for the Blackfriars Housing Office.  If the same calculations had been applied to the Blackfriars Housing Office you would notice the relocation and running costs of the building are 3 times higher than those specified by Children’s Services.  Why was one method applied to the Blackfriars Housing Office and another for all other properties?
ANSWER

The financial accommodation appraisals undertaken by the Council were in respect of the cost for 'the Council' to occupy. A consistent approach is applied to the financial appraisal of potential accommodation solutions. The main difference between Blackfriars Area Office and the other two short-listed solutions (Summerfield and Constance House) was that Blackfriars was owned by the council and therefore was not subject to the payment of a rent, deeming it the most suitable, affordable solution.

Question 14 – Councillor Warmisham

Given that the current site is surrounded by vacant, derelict land and in a regeneration area, which is receiving significant financial backing to try and encourage investment; how much will it cost to make the existing site suitable?
ANSWER

The area around the property is generally landscaped and grassed.

The nearby areas of property at the end of St Simon Street are privately owned and have been demolished at private expense. The council is not involved in these properties.

The other area where the Council is working with the private sector to promote regeneration is on the other side of Great Clowes Street to the north of Mocha Parade and not of direct relevance to this project.
Question 15 – Councillor Warmisham

The Councils proposals to relocate the Youth Offending Service identifies the need to accommodate 55 members of staff, plus police and other agencies, 30 attendees a day and have sufficient space for disabled parking.  The Blackfriars Housing Office has sufficient parking for just 32 vehicles.  Given the extremely high incidence of car crime in the area and therefore the pressing need for secure parking, where will staff, visitors and clients park?
ANSWER

· The existing YOS facility at Encombe Place operates using a total of 21 parking permits which has always been adequate for staff.  
· The proposed working practices at St. Simon Street will include agile working and are considered to be more than adequate with sufficient off-street parking for all staff including disabled provision.  
· In respect of clients visiting the premises we know that the majority travel by public transport. 
· Finally in planning terms the building has an over provision of parking spaces with 32. The maximum number of parking spaces a new building (Including the proposed extension) would be allowed is 16. An adjacent area of land to the main car park could be used to increase parking capacity and reduce on–street parking, if required. 
Question 16 – Councillor Warmisham

What work has been undertaken to understand any potential impact of this decision, in terms of crime, security, fear of crime, environmental disorder, parking problems and antisocial behaviour on the communities surrounding the former Blackfriars Housing Office?
ANSWER

A thorough analysis of crime in the areas of Encombe Place and St. Simon Street was completed by GMAC analysts in April 2009. 
Question 17 – Councillor Lancaster
Under Section 17 of the 1997 Crime and Disorder Act, Salford City Council is legally obliged, in very decision it makes, to show that each decision will not lead to an increase in crime in the area and will help to improve crime issues in the area.  Is there evidence that this decision will not increase crime and furthermore, is there evidence that this decision will actually reduce crime in the area?
ANSWER

(Same answer as question 5)
A thorough analysis of crime in the areas of Encombe Place and St. Simon Street was completed by GMAC analysts in April 2009 and shows:

· The majority of crime within 500 metres of both Encombe Place and St. Simon Street was vehicle crime and criminal damage.
· Peak offence times around Encombe Place are 8pm and 11pm, long after the YOS office has closed. This is similar to St. Simon Street.

· Tuesday and Saturday were identified as the highest risk days for crime within Encombe Place. The YOS office is not open on Saturdays.

· Of the known offenders linked to crime in the area around Encombe Place, only 14% (16 offenders) were 18 years or under. Only 11 of these offenders have YOS records and might, therefore, attend the YOS office. It is adults, not young people, who account for 86% of detected crime in both areas.

· A quarter (4) of young offenders linked to crime within the area surrounding Encombe Place live within the area. Half live within 2 km. This explains their criminality in the area, rather than attendance at the YOS office. A slightly higher proportion of known young offenders live within close proximity to St. Simon Street. Young people commit crime close to home.

· Fewer than half of adult offenders live further away from both Encombe Place and St. Simon Street. The area attracts criminality - NOT the YOS office.

· St. Simon Street is located in an area of intense CCTV coverage - much improved over Encombe Place. Coverage will improve further by November 2009 under the already approved Salford City Council CCTV redevelopment scheme - with the addition of a new public space CCTV camera overlooking St. Simon Street.

· The YOS accommodation has been in its current location for several years. Were the perception that the attendees commit crime in this area by virtue of the YOS location a reality the council and its statutory partners ie the police would have identified this as an issue and tackled the problem long before now.

Question 18 – Councillor Warmisham

In six months time, the Council has committed itself to review this decision to see what impact relocating the YOS to the former Blackfriars Housing Office has had on the area.  Given that the police admit that few of the perpetrators of crime in the area are caught and prosecuted, how will you measure the moves impact on crime, fear of crime, vandalism, litter, parking nuisance and perceptions of the area to monitor its impact?
ANSWER

· . In-depth crime pattern analysis is done at a ward level on a monthly basis. Crime and disorder problem-solving is done daily by the police. Figures for Irwell Riverside, after the YOS move, will be compared against baseline data to arrive at the result. 
· In addition I would be happy to discuss with the community other measures which we will use to review the impact of relocating the YOS, for example community surveys. 
Question 19 – Councillor Antrobus

Blackfriars Housing Office is located in a residential cul-de-sac that is also statistically described by the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) as Salford's most deprived Service Output Area (SOA) in both 2004 and 2007. It is in the far South East of the city, in the least central location, a location described as too peripheral even to house the East Salford Neighbourhood Management Team and the further point possible from the majority of YOS users who live in Little Hulton.  How does the leader of the Council reconcile relocating the Youth Offending Service to this location against its own targets to 'narrow the gap' between Salford's most deprived and most affluent, to reduce Co2 emissions in travel, improve accessibility, reduce inequality, and minimize car use and congestion on the cities roads?
ANSWER

A facility such as this has to serve all users from all parts of the City, and of course we agree, has to be well served by public transport. The current facility at Encombe Place is located just off the Crescent and is thus particularly well served by existing public transport from the west of the city. The proposed facility is located not far from Blackfriars Rd, and whilst services to it are not quite as frequent compared to the Crescent, this location is nevertheless still within easy reach of many frequent bus services.  In addition, the proposed new location will be only a few minutes walking distance from its current location.
Frankly, the impact on Co2 emissions, if there is any impact, will only be negligible, as I would have thought should have been completely obvious.

In addition to that I also pointed out that:

“Only 13% of cases, taken from a snapshot in March 2009, were from the Little Hulton Area.” 

So put another way, 87% of cases, the majority, came from elsewhere, and people need to be absolutely clear on this point, as well.

I’m sure everyone in the Council is aware of the spatial dimensions of deprivation in our community, and indeed the efforts that the Council is taking in the fields of economic development, employment, skills and training to address them, with a view to not only ‘reducing the gap’, but making sure that everyone in Salford can access education, training and employment, so that they have the opportunity to realise their ambitions and be the best that they can be. Something that every right-minded person should support.

Question 20 – Councillor Warmisham

The Council's proposals clearly state that the current location is unfit for purpose and there exists a real need to vacate the property.  With the amendment to now defer the extension for 6 months - the Service will be split into two different buildings, (half remaining at a building described as unfit for purpose, the other half moving to a building described as unfit for purpose), this inevitably will double the running costs. Equally, discussions have already taken place with regards to extra police in the area and extra CCTV cameras, to counter the very real fear of crime. So the question is - where are the financial details of all these costs, can you really make a decision without the information before you?
ANSWER

The current plan is to relocate as much of the service as possible to St Simon St. However, without an extension some staff and clients would have to remain at Encombe Place. This would not double the costs but would, for the six month period, entail additional costs of approximately £27k.
St. Simon Street is located in an area of intense CCTV coverage - much improved over Encombe Place. Coverage will improve further by November 2009 under the already approved Salford City Council CCTV redevelopment scheme - with the addition of a new public space CCTV camera overlooking St. Simon Street.
The building could provide a base for a community police officer but there are no plans for additional policing of the area as a result of the relocation.
Question 21 – Councillor Warmisham

Councillors have already noted some of the highest levels of drug-related crime occurs in this very location, they have also accepted that the area around St Simon St - our Community - has disproportionately high instances of targeted, acquisitive and opportunistic crime. How can the same Councillors rationalize moving 170 Youth Offenders - Vulnerable Children - into this crime targeted area?
ANSWER

Salford Youth Offending Service works hard with young people in order to support them in making positive changes in their lives in line with Every Child Matters. I am sure you agree that every child matters or in your case not the ones that we must provide direction and teach them to be good citizens. 

80% of young offenders over the age of 16 are in engaged in Education to Employment programmes

Overall there has been a reduction in re-offending by young people who have been engaged with the YOS.
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